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SHIFT - Episode Synopses - 11/17/13 
 
 
Episode 1 
 
A muscle car belonging to Old Lady Rute speeds along two-
lane desert blacktop. She drives by an Injured Man crawling 
through the sand, but we don't see his face. Further down 
the road, she comes along the scene of an accident where a 
hearse has crashed into a power pole. She stops and watches 
as a Man and a Woman face off over an urn that the Woman is 
carrying. The Man has a gun. Old Lady Rute drives on, 
snorts a line of grayish powder from a vial and then passes 
a Toyota Prius with Bucky (the man from the car crash 
scene) and Brian inside. And it is now the past - so not 
only is Old Lady Rute a total drugged out wacko, but she is 
our narrator, our guide, a time traveler of sorts who will 
show us different timelines.  
 
Bucky and Brian watch Old Lady Rute speed away. Bucky 
flashes back to what got them there: a prison visit with an 
old acquaintance, Gibson Tate, who had a job for Bucky - 
retrieve the ashes of Gibson's dead mother. Back in the 
present, Bucky and Brian stop at a gas station in the town 
called "Town" to use the bathroom. 
 
Across from the gas station, Sheriff Rute watches as the 
Prius parks. The Sheriff is very suspicious of the 
newcomers. The episode ends with the Sheriff going to his 
trunk to tell a body-sized object wrapped in a tarp that 
the burial he had planned for it will have to wait. 
 
 
Episode 2  
 
In prison, Gibson Tate stops by the guard room, where he 
bribes/intimidates a guard to let him use his cell phone. 
On the radio, The Prophet, a fire-and-brimstone-style 
speaker, is making a speech but Gibson turns it off, 
finding something he prefers more. Gibson then makes a call 
and explains that Bucky is on his way to pick up the urn 
and to make his life as difficult as possible and, should 
Bucky offer any real trouble, to kill him. 
 
Meanwhile, the gas station owner, Phil, wakes from a 
daydream to find Bucky and Brian inside. Phil assumes 
they're here because of the bug problem and explains that 
the maggots and cockroaches are everywhere and have been 
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since "The Devil" showed up. Bucky and Brian are very 
confused by all of this but move on with their lives by 
shopping for snacks and asking for directions to the 
funeral home. At the counter, Bucky notices two things: a 
wanted poster for the "Highway Hell Raiser" taped to the 
side of the cash register and, in the corner of the store, 
a circa-1980s Galaga arcade unit. The video game interests 
him very much... 
 
Outside, the Sheriff continues to watch Bucky and Brian. He 
follows them in his patrol car as they leave the gas 
station and drive towards the funeral home. 
 
As, in the store, Phil bows down in front of the wanted 
poster and prays to "The Devil."   
 
 
Episode 3 
 
This episode opens with a flashback of the Sheriff pulling 
over two college-aged kids, one of whom (the female 
passenger) is drunk or high or both. He hassles them for a 
few moments and then shoots the male driver in the face, 
leaving the female passenger blood-spattered and confused.  
 
In the present, the Sheriff attempts to get the blood off 
his shirt cuff as he watches Bucky and Brian enter the 
funeral home named, of all things, “Funeral Home.” As the 
two men enter, Morning (the same woman from the earlier car 
crash scene but dressed quite differently, in "hippie" 
clothes), is leaving. She stops and talks to the Sheriff. 
The Sheriff cuts the conversation short when he gets a call 
over the radio. 
 
Morning gets in her car and removes a police scanner from 
her purse. She listens in on the conversation the Sheriff 
is having with his deputy, Maggie, about an overflowing 
toilet at the station then watches the Sheriff drive off to 
deal with the situation. She makes a call and warns the 
person on the other end that the Sheriff was hanging 
around, watching the Funeral Home. She also notices as 
Bucky and Brian get in their car and drive away. 
 
In the Prius, Bucky has the urn. But he wants more than 
that and begs Brian to return to the gas station so he can 
play a game of Galaga. Brian is appalled and it is revealed 
that the two met in a meeting for videogame addicts. Brian 
finally relents and stops at the gas station again. A 
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nervous eater, Brian chows down on a chocolate bar while he 
waits for Bucky to finish playing. As he eats, a giant 
monster truck pulls up beside the Prius. 
 
In the monster truck, Ellroy and Jayne are listening to The 
Prophet on the radio. And they love it. Ellroy (who 
strongly resembles the police sketch of the Highway Hell 
Raiser) removes a gun from the glove compartment and spins 
open the chamber - 3 out of 6 bullets left. He enters the 
gas station, finding Phil at the counter in a daze and 
Bucky playing Galaga. He waits for Bucky to leave and then 
takes out the gun to rob the store. Phil is glad "The 
Devil" has finally arrived and bows down to Ellroy. Ellroy, 
confused, hits Phil in the face to break his spirit, which 
shatters the man's nose and splashes blood everywhere. When 
Phil still won't relax, Ellroy tells him to "Go kill 
himself or something." As Ellroy's about to leave with the 
cash from the register, he notices something very 
interesting on top of the Galaga unit - the urn, right 
where Bucky left it. 
 
 
Episode 4 
 
In the past, Ellroy and Jayne make out in the front seat of 
a beat-up Chevy. Once again, The Prophet is on the radio. 
Ellroy has hatched a plan to rob gas stations on the way to 
see The Prophet speak live and asks Jayne to join him. She 
says yes and they make out more. As Jayne leaves, Ellroy 
takes out his gun and spins open the chamber - 6 bullets. 
 
Back in the present, Ellroy and Jayne roar down the open 
highway in the monster truck. Jayne counts the money from 
the robbery and says they have enough now to see The 
Prophet. Ellroy is ecstatic. Then, an important scene 
happens, one we will see again from another perspective: 
Old Lady Rute's muscle car speeds by in the oncoming lane 
as the monster truck passes the Toyota Prius parked on the 
side of the road with Brian searching the back seat and 
Bucky urinating into the desert sand. Ellroy comments that 
Bucky will be missing the urn and Jayne questions why 
Ellroy bothered to take it in the first place. Ellroy says 
that his father, Harry, owns a pawnshop in the area and he 
wants to give him the urn as a peace offering, though he 
dumped out the ashes on the gas station counter first. 
Then, the car belonging to Morning drives by, heading into 
Town.  
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Morning drives to the local watering hole, "Bar" to begin 
her shift. Her boss at the bar and at the funeral home 
(where she also works), Cooke Douglas, is there. Morning 
comments that the bar is empty and Cooke says it's because 
The Prophet is speaking nearby. The two then discuss a 
range of topics including their illegal business that uses 
the funeral home as a front (though we're still not sure 
exactly what it is), Sheriff Rute's ineptitude and his 
crazy sister, Old Lady Rute, who may or may not--depending 
on who in Town you believe--be a husband-murdering-
psychopath. The two overhear on the police scanner the 
Sheriff calling in a crime at the gas station, where he's 
convinced Phil has been by the two "city" boys, who we know 
as Bucky and Brian. Maggie’s patrol car zooms by Bar. 
 
In the patrol car, Maggie continues her conversation with 
the Sheriff, who’s ranting is getting less “sane.” He says 
that the two city boys must be zombies and that Phil’s son, 
Stewart, is involved as well. Maggie can’t believe what 
she’s hearing and explains that Stewart is a lovely, 
peaceful, mentally-challenged boy who goes to a special 
school in the city. But the Sheriff is hearing none of that 
and continues to rant about “zombies” and “conspiracies” 
and that the only way to really kill them is “to separate 
the head from the neck.” And Maggie is realizing the 
Sheriff has gone over the edge. 
 
 
 
Episode 5 
 
Maggie, Town Deputy, finds the Prius parked on the road 
outside Harry's Pawn Shop. Also in the parking lot is the 
monster truck belonging to Ellroy and Jayne. As Maggie 
approaches the storefront, Jayne hops down from the truck 
holding a gun and, not seeing Maggie, also heads for the 
entrance. Maggie demands that Jayne drop the gun. Jayne 
turns to face Maggie, refusing to lower her weapon. Ellroy 
comes out of the Pawn Shop, a gun jammed into Brian's back 
as he steers him towards the monster truck. The standoff is 
broken when a shot goes off in the Pawn Shop, igniting 
chaos. Spooked, Jayne shoots at Maggie but the bullet hits 
the pavement in front of her. Maggie responds by shooting 
Jayne in the shoulder. Ellroy shoots Maggie in the chest. 
Maggie, falling backwards, shoots at Ellroy, but the shot 
goes wide, through the Pawn Shop window. Ellroy pushes the 
kidnapped Brian and an injured Jayne into the monster truck 
and drives away, off to see The Prophet. Maggie lies on the 
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ground, saved from Ellroy's chest shot by the bulletproof 
vest she's wearing.  
 
Bucky emerges from the Pawn Shop carrying the urn and 
blood-splattered. Seeing Maggie on the ground, he stops and 
realizes that she's bleeding out--not from Ellroy's bullet 
but from Jayne's, the shot that ricocheted off the pavement 
and through her femoral artery. Bucky does his best to save 
Maggie but she's dying. He intercepts a radio call from 
Sheriff to Deputy and tries to get the man to call for 
help. But the Sheriff, recognizing Bucky's voice (from an 
encounter we haven't seen yet) believes him to be Stewart, 
Phil's mentally challenged son, who he's convinced is 
involved in Phil's murder. Maggie dies, but not before 
telling Bucky how to find Brian at The Prophet’s compound 
where, by what Ellroy and Jayne said, she knows they are 
going. Bucky stumbles to the edge of the road to throw up, 
and this is when Old Lady Rute speeds by once again. 
 
Old Lady Rute, appearing slightly less insane than when we 
last saw her, pilots her car down the road, once again 
"shifting" us in time. Up ahead, it's the scene we've 
already seen from Ellroy and Jayne perspective (in episode 
4): the monster truck driving by and the Prius pulled over 
on the shoulder. 
 
As Old Lady Rute speeds off, Brian is asking Bucky “Where 
is it?”--meaning the urn. Bucky is urinating into the 
desert sand and is unconcerned, knowing that it must be in 
the front seat. But it’s not and they soon realize that 
Bucky left it at the gas station. 
 
Cut to minutes later as Bucky and Brian arrive at the gas 
station, where the lights are on but nobody’s home and 
there’s a trail of blood leading to the back of the store. 
Bucky leaves Brian near the counter and follows the trail 
of blood into a storage room, where he finds Phil, dead, 
hanging from a noose tied to a ceiling beam. He also sees a 
uniform, still in the drycleaning plastic, with a nametag 
that says “Stewart.” Bucky, shocked, goes to tell Brian 
about Phil. But Brian’s got something important to say too, 
something about the ashes he found dumped out on the 
counter, but they are interrupted by a pair of headlights 
sweeping across the front of the gas station. They look out 
and it’s the Sheriff’s patrol car--oh, shit. 
 
 
Episode 6 



 6 

 
Back in the past a few minutes, as Bucky is following the 
trail of blood down the hallway, Brian stands at the gas 
station counter, staring down at the pile of “ashes” that 
Ellroy dumped from the urn. He stares at the pile some 
more, a look of recognition coming over his face. Then he 
licks his index finger, draws a happy face in the grayish 
powder and is about lick his finger again when Bucky comes 
back. Brian starts to say that the ashes aren’t exactly 
what they thought they were when they see the Sheriff’s car 
pull up.  
 
Realizing that the situation doesn’t look good (all the 
blood, Phil dead, the cash register open and empty), the 
two decide to save their asses by covering it up. Brian 
goes outside to stall the Sheriff and Bucky heads back to 
the storage room, coming out with a mop and bucket and 
wearing the “Stewart” uniform. He begins to mop up the 
blood as Brian and Sheriff Rute enter the store. The 
Sheriff doesn’t recognize Bucky as one of the “city boys” 
and immediately thinks he’s Stewart, Phil’s son. Bucky 
plays it quiet and just mops as the Sheriff tries to engage 
him in conversation. He soon gives up, but appears 
suspicious and leaves the store without looking around 
further.  
 
Cut to later, as the Toyota Prius screeches to a halt in 
front of a pawnshop where the monster truck is parked. 
Bucky is at the wheel this time, though Brian says it will 
be the last time as Bucky is a terrible driver. They get 
out of the car and approach the pawnshop. Bucky says that 
it must’ve been the guy in the monster truck that took the 
urn. They enter the pawnshop. Ellroy and his dad, Harry, 
can be heard talking in the back room. The urn is on the 
counter. Bucky is about to grab the urn when Harry comes 
out with a gun in his hand, saying that he has a strict “no 
stealing” policy. Then, from outside, come the sounds of 
Deputy Maggie ordering Jayne to drop her gun. Ellroy pulls 
a gun of his own and jams it into Brian’s back, pushing him 
outside to rescue Jayne. Now it’s just Harry and Bucky. But 
Harry is not happy that Bucky doesn’t seem too fazed by 
having a gun in his face, so he sends a shot past Bucky’s 
ear. Which starts the chaos we saw in the previous episode: 
Jayne shoots at Maggie. Maggie shoots Jayne. Ellroy shoots 
Maggie. Maggie shoots at Ellroy but the shot misses-- 
 
And comes through the pawnshop window, right into Harry’s 
head, killing him. Knowing this day couldn’t get any 
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crazier (and actually being quite wrong), Bucky leaves the 
pawnshop with the urn and his life, both of which he is 
lucky to have.  
 
Cut to minutes later, as Maggie lies dead on the parking 
lot pavement and Bucky is throwing up on the ground as Old 
Lady Rute drives by. When he’s finished being sick, Bucky 
gets into the Prius and guns it for The Prophet’s compound, 
determined to save Brian from whatever sinister fate awaits 
him. 
 
Cut to minutes later, as Bucky arrives at an area of the 
desert known to the locals as “Six Trees” (because of six, 
large cacti), where The Prophet has set-up an outdoor stage 
with big overhead lights. A total spectacle. But Bucky 
really is a terrible driver and after he speeds up to get 
by security, he loses control in the loose dirt and crashes 
through a fence and into the side of the stage where The 
Prophet is speaking in front of a large audience.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


